Special Hearing Minutes 

Spring Green Plan Commission and

Joint Extraterritorial Zoning Committee 

Tuesday, March 11, 2008

7:00 p.m. 

Spring Green Village Office

154 N. Lexington Street

Spring Green WI 53588 
1. Prem called hearing to order at 7:00 pm. Plan Commission members present: Greg Prem, Bob Tennant, Joel Marcus, Linda Donnelly and Michael Broh. Keith Symon was absent.

Joint Extraterritorial Zoning Committee members present: Irv Snyder, Benny Stenner and alternate Jim Blau.

Others present: Wendy Crary, Ed Lilla, Patty Brooks, Jim Thering, Roger Stanek, Aaron Hicks, Nick Liegel, Michael Mertens, Roger Hoffman, Thomas Buchman, David Christopherson, Bob LeCount, Chuck Ruetten, Bob, Richardson, Nancy McSweeney Hardyns, Dave Hardyns, Gordon Zeblich Paul McSweeney, Jack Harris, Stephen Peterzak, Mary M. Peterzak, Jan McCormick, Doug Feiner, Art Carlson, Jim Noble, Florian Liegel, Kolby Hirth, William Hutter, Tim Roelke, Mark Scoles, Terry Shifflet, Tom Gorman and Scott Hodgden.

2. Wendy Crary appointed minute taker.

3. Approve agenda. Motion by Tennant, second by Snyder to approve agenda. Motion passed with all in favor.

4. Discussion on the consideration to rezone all or a portion of parcel #032-1009 bordered by Hoxie Street to the North, parcel #032-0992 to the East, Peterson Street and the Village of Spring Green corporate limits to the West and parcel #032-1019 and a portion of Beau Riverain North to the South from AP Village & Extraterritorial Agricultural Preservation District to M-1 Village Manufacturing District. 

Greg Prem said, “I think we’ll start by having Jewell & Associates do a quick presentation regarding the Cardinal Expansion.” 

Greg Jewell explained where the parcel is located. Jewell stated, “The parcel is currently owned by John Rasmussen, Cardinal plans to purchase the entire parcel and build on the northern half.” Jewell continued by explaining that Offices would be located in the front of the proposed building and there would be some green space in the back for water retention. The proposed plant would have a berm with screening. Water would be collected from the Rasmussen Subdivision and Peterson Street would be extended to the south. Lighting would be down lighting and even possibly LED, which is softer lighting. Parking is proposed to be to the south of the building and the street would be built to Village standards. The berms are planned to be 3 to 1 slopes so they can be maintained to soften and screen activity. 

Bob Bond explained that Cardinal has been given the opportunity to produce glass in a new market. Bond continued by saying, “Cardinal has been a major factory for twenty-three years and this would be the thirty-first plant in the country.” Bond stated, “Spring Green is the largest coated glass facility in the world and right now the solar business is growing thirty percent per year.” “Phase two of this project would be to add a thirty to forty million dollar coater.” “Cardinal has already ordered fifteen million dollars worth of equipment for phase one, which will be delivered in November.” “We’d like to stay in Spring Green.” 

Terry Shifflet asked, “How many jobs will this provide for the area?” 

Bond responded, “Phase one of the project would employ forty to fifty, this will be a highly robotic facility and will have many engineer type jobs, phase two will employee an additional seventy-five people.”

Jan McCormick asked. “Is the design going to be similar to the current facilities and what is the environmental impact?”

Jewell answered, “Yes the facility will be similar, a lot of the noise will be internal, there will be some blowers outside, there will be no smoke stacks.”

The question was asked if would be possible to build the berm higher.

Jewell explained that the taller the berm gets the harder it is to maintain and it also makes it more difficult to grow vegetation.

Dave Hardyns said, “The current berm really doesn’t do anything to block noise or lights, there must be something else that can be done.” “Why wasn’t the other side of town looked at, it will affect property values.”

Jack Harris asked, “What kind of shifts will there be?”

Jewell responded, “This will run twenty-four, seven.”

Aaron Hicks said, “The current berm is not maintained and is an eye sore.” Hicks asked, “What types of chemicals are going to be used and how dangerous are they?”

Bond explained that phase one will utilize no chemicals and phase two will deposit chemicals directly onto the glass, which will follow all environmental laws and guidelines.

Mary Peterzak said, “This property is surrounded by three sides of residential, Cardinal has not proven to be a good neighbor.” “A better piece of property could have been chosen, I am adamantly opposed to that location.”

Kolby Hirth stated, “I have brought copies of a letter and pictures that I put together regarding the Cardinal facility.” “I’ve made complaints about the current berm and tried to get more plantings, a profitable company doesn’t have to skimp on a berm.” “I think the Plan Commission should demand better this time, we need to ensure all are adequately buffered.”

Dave Hardyns stated, “I think we need more time with another hearing and maybe switch the building around and put the back to the residences with many trees.”

Gordon Zeblich said, “My family owns property here and I am concerned, I used to be able to see the northern lights from the property, as of five years ago you no longer can.” “How many of you would like a factory in your back yard?” “I agree with all of the other comments.” 

Florian Liegel said, “I have lived here for fifty-two years, the majority of the noise in your district comes from highway 14.” “Schools are really in need of funding, look at the funding this will bring.”

Mary Peterzak said, “This will increase truck traffic and we all pay our fair share of taxes, this is a very bad location.”

Bob Bond said, “We plan to donate some acreage to the south for permanent green space, we certainly understand this isn’t the ideal place.”

Kolby Hirth stated, “What I’d really like is to work together and be good neighbors, with a business this profitable let’s work together to get this done right.”

Aaron Hicks said, “I realize you have to follow all strict laws and guidelines with chemicals, but we have wells and need to know what types of chemicals will be used during phase two.”

Gordon Zeblich asked, “Is there anyway to put parking on the Hoxie Street Side.”

Bob Bond answered, “We could possibly relocate the parking lot.”

Greg Prem explained that Cardinal has looked for property in a different location. Prem also informed the public that thirty years ago this lot was slated for future industrial park expansion and that Cardinal Glass came to a very similar hearing to object to the Rasmussen Subdivision.

A member of the audience said, “I just moved into Beau Riverain and the realtor told me nothing about this.” “I’m pretty tolerant but I don’t want it behind me, this is a beautiful community.” “I appreciate that this is a high tech factory but this is too beautiful of an area to destroy little by little.”

Stephen Peterzak asked, “Could we do something about the existing noise?”

Bob Bond responded, “We’re doing all we can and certainly will try to do something.”

Bob LeCount stated, “We moved here because we love the area.” “I have no problems with Cardinal’s location.” “I suggest we get the community involved to beautify the area.” “All win if we want to work together and can.” “Cardinal is a great asset to this community.”

Aaron Hicks asked, “If it does get rezoned will there be another hearing?”

Prem responded, “No, this is the hearing.”

Dave Hardyns stated, “As citizens we deserve another hearing.”

Terry Shifflet said, “Everyone is upset with the location and we know this should have went to the north, however the landowner who is in attendance this evening, wants to play games and we can’t afford to lose this facility.”

William Hutter said, “My wife and our family own the property to the north, which is completely agricultural, we don’t want to sell it, it’s a century old farm.” “We wanted land instead, we would have broken up the farm.”

Benny Stenner asked Greg Prem to clarify the zoning and annexation process.

Prem said, “The Village Board will have to act tomorrow night on the rezoning contingent upon the annexation.” “An explanation of the TIF district process will also be given to those in attendance tomorrow night.”

Joel Marcus said, “I returned to Spring Green in 1979 and sat in on the first master plan, I also sat in on the second master plan and the latest comprehensive plan.” “The maps have all shown future industrial for this property.” “A previous board for whatever reason allowed the residential near this location, we’ve worked for months to find an alternate site.”

Mary Peterzak said, “We all want a better community, this is not a good location.”

Lew Averill said, “I hear what a lot of you are saying, I understand with the track record and I think we should have a crack at the site plan for this project.”
5. General Public Comment. There was no additional general public comment.

6. Adjournment. Motion by Tennant, second by Snyder to adjourn at 8:57 p.m. Motion passed with all in favor.

